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County of San Diego Department of Parks and Recreation


June 12, 2010
Attention: Megan Hamilton

9150 Chesapeake Drive Suite 200

San Diego, CA 92123
Re: Draft Sage Hill Preserve Resource Management Plan

Dear Megan Hamilton;
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the Draft Sage Hill Management Plan. The Elfin Forest Harmony Grove Town Council (EFHGTC) anticipates being an active partner with the county on Sage Hill and would like to offer the following comments. 


We request you consider making Sage Hill a pilot cooperative resource management area with the assistance of the community which has a high degree of interest and experience with the property. We welcome the opportunity to work with the Parks Department to provide a level of management and protection higher than what the County Parks department can achieve with the current level of management and funding. The Resource Management Plan should include a section recognizing that the local community will participate and help in a more formal way than occurs in most other preserves. You could identify the town council committee in the Resource Management Plan specifically as the liaison for this effort. The role of this committee would be to help the county meet the Multi Species Conservation Plan objectives and to participate with agencies in enhancing and increasing the populations of rare and endangered species present on the property. 


The community requests you consider a name change; the EFHGTC will forward a request to the Board of Supervisors shortly. Sage Hill and Quail Ridge represent names bestowed upon the property by the developer who fought against the community for years; we would like to eliminate those negative associations. 


We support your approach to the trials and access and will work with you to educate hikers and equestrian riders to minimize impacts of the trials and to meet the wildlife agency objectives for the property. We would like more detail regarding which trails are considered redundant and request inclusion in planning for determining trails.


Property owners on the western edge along Fortuna del Norte and Carib Drive have concerns about illegal parking along those roads. Appropriate signage (preferably on Fortuna del Norte or at the top of Carib Drive) would help to discourage this activity and empower residents to enforce it as a no parking zone. This access should be for emergency use only; Rangers should limit their access to the main access off of Elfin Forest Road.


On the plan specifically, the EFHGTC has the following comments: 


The habitat present on Sage Hill is fire ecology based and will burn; it is critically important to maintain the fire buffers (especially July through Oct.) as identified. The EFHGTC requests it be allowed to assist in this effort, especially if county funding does not provide a safe level of clearing. Of course, the buffer would have to be maintained in a manner consistent with the biological objectives of the Management Plan. 


The Management Plan directs the following:

“Perimeter patrolling of the Preserve occurs on a daily basis and interior patrolling occurs once a week. It is expected that many of the implementation measures, especially the maintenance tasks, will be carried out by the rangers who are most familiar with the site and currently patrol the Preserve.”


The EFHGTC recommends adding the role of the community to assist the rangers in accomplishing these tasks. In an urban area like North County, the everyday threats to the preserve are illegal dumping and off-road motorized vehicles. Local residents can assist in addressing these issues; however, we anticipate on occasion it would be useful to use tractors and small “gator” type vehicles to assist with cleanup and maintenance. If used appropriately and under the direction of the responsible Ranger we would hope this would be allowed. 


Also, in the spirit of the adaptive management approach, it should allow cooperative habitat restoration and enhancement projects on Sage Hill with the EFHGTC. Specifically, the conversion of the non-native grassland area to native grassland and the addition of Summer Holly in other areas. Prior to the 1996 fire there, Summer Holly was present; post-fire, this species requires much more time to recover well. Also, additional plantings of bulb and wildflower species such as the Blue Eyed Grass, Shooting Stars, and Calochortus in appropriate areas to compete with the non-native vegetation and to provide forage for the birds and other animals.


The historical stage coach trail which is lined with non-native olive trees should be specifically identified as a cultural resource. These trees should be discussed and allowed to remain as part of the Management Plan.  However the EFHGTC would like to assist with the removal of invasive species like Cortaderia and Tamarisk and provide a quick response to same. As the Management Plan directs by Implementation Measure A.1.3: “DPR will conduct monitoring for invasive plant species at five-year intervals to assess invasion or re-invasion by invasive nonnative plants within the Preserve.” The five-year interval could allow substantial populations of nonnative species to establish themselves and a quick response would be appropriate to maintain the high value habitat. The five-year assessment would inform the success of this approach.


The Baseline Biological Survey Report did not mention the presence of Roadrunners. There are a few pairs, that have a wide range in Elfin Forest,  that spend significant time foraging at Sage Hill for lizards and other food and they should be included in the baseline report. 


Finally the hydro-modification which has occurred as a result of the San Elijo Hills project to the north has dramatically altered the volume and time of year of water flowing down the stream.  As San Elijo Hills continues to build out, this will only worsen. The discharge of water from San Elijo Hills was not anticipated to flow through the Sage Hill property and is rapidly changing the areas along the stream. The Management Plan needs to specifically address the additional flow, how it has changed the ephemeral stream, and how the county plans to correct this. 

Conversely, the diversion of much of the natural, established runoff from San Elijo Hills has disrupted the flow into the seasonal (vernal) pond (east of Fortuna del Norte, south of Carib Drive) on the former Flynn property. We would like to see this normal flow restored.


Thank you again for the opportunity to comment on the Resource Management Plan. Please contact me at 760 471-1464 if you have any questions. 

Eric Anderson

Chair Elfin Forest Harmony Grove Town Council Sage Hill Committee         
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